MLN Executive Board

August 7, 2006

I. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by MLN Chairperson Judy Gunsaulis at 10:25 a.m. at the WV Library Commission Training Room. Those in attendance were board members Suzette Lowe, Judy Gunsaulis, Brian Raitz, Vicky Terry, Emilee Seese, Eva McGuire, and Danny McMillion. Also in attendance were Tammy Richards, Johnnie King, Sarah Cranstoun, Carolyn Gaddis, Kimberly Moore, Susan Mischler and Larry Arnold.

II. Minutes

Brian Raitz made the motion, with Eva McGuire seconding, that the minutes of the May 31, 2006 and June 5, 2006 Executive Board meetings, along with the minutes of the May 31, 2006 General Membership meeting were approved with corrections for misspellings, name corrections, and spacing. Motion carried.

III. Committee Reports

A. Circulation Committee – Emilee Seese, chair

Emilee reported that the NRCTC is now a separate library system and is up and running. The NRCTC collection was formerly part of Bluefield State College.

Some libraries are still experiencing problems with bill notices. Emilee will send out an e-mail requesting information concerning those problems. She and Tammy Richards will contact Innovative about the issues.

Suzette asked if everyone was getting a portion of the willful retention statement on the bill notices. This is a recent development and Emilee and Tammy will investigate.

B. Cataloging Committee – Suzette Lowe, chair

The Cataloging Committee will be meeting in August. Scheduling a meeting, due to summer vacations and summer reading programs, has been a problem. 

There should be a Level I/II cataloging training in September. This will be conducted by Heather Campbell from the WV Library Commission.

Judy Gunsaulis emphasized that Heather Campbell is willing to come to libraries to help with cataloging unique collections.

C. OPAC Committee – Brian Raitz, chair

There has been no official meeting of the committee yet. Brian has been working on some changes that were proposed at the last Executive Board meeting. To see some of the OPAC changes he is working on, the web address is : http://catalog1.mln.lib.wv.us:2082
Brian said to contact him about any ideas for improving the online catalog. 

One of the requests made most often by libraries is concerns remote searching. There is a need for remote users to be able to go automatically to their home library’s online catalog, rather than being defaulted to the “All MLN libraries” search screen. Brian said that the capability is already there, that libraries need to attach their scope to the link for the online catalog on the individual library’s web page. Brian will send out information concerning this. 

It was requested that Brian put a disclaimer on the OPAC concerning the patron reading record. This would include but not be limited to informing the patron that the records can be subpoenaed by law enforcement.

D. Continuing Education – Danny McMillion, chair

Danny submitted 5 names as members of the Continuing Education Committee : Danny McMillion, chair, Brian Raitz, Johnnie King, Kim Moore, and Eva McGuire. The motion to accept the proposed members was made by Suzette and seconded by Emilee. Motion carried.

Danny announced that there would be a Continuing Education Committee meeting at 1:30 on August 7, 2006 at the South Charleston Library. 

An all-day training session will be held at the Raleigh County Library on September 8, 2006. Programs will include, but not be limited to, statistics and cataloging.

Susan Mischler stated that Johnnie King had come to Boone-Madison Library to do some hands-on circulation training with the staff. She said it went very well.

IV. Old Business

A. MLN e-mails and listservs – Larry Arnold

Larry Arnold, WVLC technician, explained that all e-mails, including MLN, runs off one machine at WVNET.

The WVLC will not maintain and manage any lists except MLN_All, which will include any staff person who requests an e-mail. The WVLC will also maintain a listserv that will include all libraries in the state. When anyone applies for an e-mail address, he or she will be added to this list automatically. These tech listservs will be monitored, at least initially.

Any other listservs will be maintained by the MLN. The list managers must acknowledge e-mails requesting to be added to the particular list. A password will automatically be sent to the person sending the request. The WVLC will help set up any listservs but will not manage them.

It was the consensus of the board that the following be the listservs maintained by the MLN :


VIP – maintained by the MLN chair


All – maintained by WVLC technical staff

Cataloging – maintained by the cataloging committee chair; this will be a monitored list to prevent any misinformation be sent to catalogers

Circulation – maintained by the circulation committee chair

Continuing Education – maintained by the continuing education committee chair

OPAC – maintained by the OPAC committee chair

A question was asked about how long archives are kept on the listserv: the average is 1 year

B. PIN Number 

Tammy Richards, WVLC Technician, reiterated to the Board that once PIN numbers are turned on, all libraries will be affected. It does give a layer of security on My Millennium (My Account) and on self-checkout. The PIN number will accept up to 30 characters but reads the first 8.

The patron sets up his/her own PIN number. If the patron comes to the library and forgets the PIN number, the library staff can reset the PIN. The number the staff uses can be a default that the patron can change. The number is encrypted so that the staff person does not see the actual PIN. It is hoped that there is a customizable form that will explain the need for and method of obtaining a PIN.

Brain Raitz asked what level of security does the PIN provide if a patron can come to the desk and ask for a change, especially if it’s a parent using their child’s card?

The consensus was that it is up to individual library policy as to whether a parent can change a child’s number or if id will be required to show that the patron and the library card match.

Danny McMillion made the motion, with Vicky Terry seconding, that PIN numbers will be instated as of September 30, 2006 to allow for education of patron and any possible policy changes and that there be an interactive form giving instructions to patron as to how to set up his/her PIN number. Motion carried.

It was the consensus of the Board that the following information be included on the interactive form:

1. The PIN number is not accessible by any library staff person

2. The PIN number adds a level of security

3. The PIN number can be reset by library staff if the patron comes to the library with their library card

Judy will send out e-mail to all directors informing of the upcoming PIN number requirement.

C. Member Communication

Judy said she had been contacted by a number of people concerning the response time when the minutes are presented to the Board. With vacations and summer programming it is often hard to read and respond to the minutes so that they can be posted on the website. Judy suggested that a longer response time might be needed.

No motion came from the floor to extend the time. Therefore, the minutes are to be sent to the Board members, response given, and minutes posted on the MLN website within 7 days of the executive board meeting.

D. Patron Reading History

A suggestion was made to include a section on the Library Request to Install the Patron Reading Record form to allow the library to indicate they did not want to participate. 

Sarah Cranstoun stated that having this option would give good legal documentation, particularly if patrons are concerned about their libraries participation. Suzette agreed and added that having a means of tracking a library’s decision for future reference was a good idea. 

Suzette made the motion, with Danny seconding, that an addition to the library’s patron reading record form allowing a library to choose not to participate be included. Motion carried.

The question arose as to how the forms that libraries sign, such as the MLN membership form and the Patron Reading Record form, are being kept for posterity. It was agreed that these forms should be kept at one library. Eva made the motion, with Emilee seconding, that at this time all MLN forms be kept at the Fayette County Library Headquarters. Motion carried.

V. New Business

A. Release 2006

Tammy Richards stated that the 2006 release was made available the first of August. It was her recommendation that the MLN wait a couple more months so that any problems could be addressed. Also, Tammy informed the Board that the WVLC technicians would not be available to help with the downloads until their current project of library computer installations were completed. This will take at least two months. 

Tammy also stated that she has records for each library concerning the number of times and reasons staff have overridden records. These include owing too much money, bad addresses, too many holds. She asked the board if they wanted to get copies of these records to see if there are staff issues or to see if policies may need to be updated. The board agreed that all libraries needed to know this information. Information will be posted on the MLN website concerning these reports.

VI. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 12:02 p.m. The next meeting will be held on the second Monday in October due to a conflict with the WV Library Association fall conference. The date of the next meeting will be October 9, 2006. Meeting place will be announced. 

